SOUTHEND-ON-SEA CITY COUNCIL

Meeting of Place Scrutiny Committee

Date: Thursday, 25th January, 2024
Place: Committee Room 1 - Civic Suite

Present: Councillor R Woodley (Chair)

Councillors C Mulroney (Vice-Chair), B Beggs*, M Borton*, O Cartey, D Cowan, A Dear, M Dent,* N Folkard*, J Harland, L Hyde, D Jones,

C Nevin*, K Robinson and S Wakefield*

(*Substitute in accordance with Council Procedure Rule 30.)

In Attendance: Councillors T Cox and M Davidson (Cabinet Members) and G Leroy

A Richards, R Lumley, N Watts, A Bull and T Row

Start/End Time: 6.30 pm - 9.30 pm

34 Apologies for Absence

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Berry (substitute: Councillor Nevin), Campbell (substitute: Councillor Folkard), Evans (no substitute), Gilbert (substitute: Councillor Dent), Terry (substitute: Councillor Wakefield), Walker (no substitute) and Warren (substitute: Councillor Beggs).

35 Declarations of Interest

No interests were declared at the meeting.

36 Questions from Members of the Public

There were no public questions.

37 New Waste Collection Service Policies (Wheeled Bin Suitability Criteria)

The Committee considered a report of the Executive Director (Environment & Place), presenting a wheeled bin suitability criteria policy required as part of the implementation of the transformed recycling and waste service from a weekly sack service to a fortnightly wheeled bin service. A copy of the draft policy was attached to the submitted report at Appendix 1. Examples of the wheeled bins were displayed at the meeting.

The Committee discussed the matter in some detail and asked a number of questions which were responded to by the Cabinet Member for Environment, the Leader of the Council and officers.

Concerns were expressed at the apparent lack of detail within the report and the number of issues regarding the delivery of the transformed service that remained unclear and unresolved. In respect of the draft suitability criteria policy, the issues included:

- more information was needed regarding the assessments of properties eg how would they be undertaken and who would undertake the assessments;
- clarification of the appeals process was required, including timescales, who administers the process and the validity of any appeal eg should the homeowner not wish to alter their front garden to accommodate the wheeled bins, how vulnerable residents or residents who need support can appeal;
- the size of the bins and space required for their storage was unclear;
- details regarding the storage of bins at the rear of properties and how they could be brought to the front ready for waste collection required clarification;
- more information was needed in respect of those vulnerable residents with additional needs or require additional support;
- more information/clarity was needed regarding the special kerbside process eg residents eligible for this may not have enough space to store 2 weeks of waste;
- more clarification was needed about HMOs and split-level conversions, where storage space is shared;
- the details of collection points of the bins was unclear, how were properties assessed, who undertakes the assessment; and
- clarification was needed when the refuse vehicles were unable to access the collection point for the bins.

The Committee was informed that there were a further suite of policies being developed to support the transformation of the waste collection service and that a delay in finalising the policy was highly likely to impact the procurement timetable.

On the basis of the information contained within the report and that there were a number of issues that required further clarification, the Committee:

Resolved:

That Cabinet be recommended not to adopt the draft wheeled bin suitability criteria policy as set out in Appendix 1 to the submitted report and that the matter be referred to the Environment Working Party for consideration.

Not eligible for call-in as the matter has been subject to pre-Cabinet scrutiny.

Cabinet Member: Councillor Davidson.